were outlined for four different production scenarios, ranging from 15 to 70 percent of current production levels.¹¹⁴ Among the issues that could usefully be addressed in the PEIS on modernization is how effective a waste minimization program could be accomplished under each of the alternative configurations.

CHAPTER 1 REFERENCES

- Alvarez, R., and Makhijani, A., "Hidden Legacy of the Arms Race: Radioactive Waste," *Technology Review*, August-September 1988, p. 49.
- 2. Anderson, I., "License Row Hangs Over Soviet Waste,' New *Scientist*, December 1989, p. 4.
- Associated Press News Release, "Energy Department Plan for Hanford Waste Disposal Draws Fire, ' Nov. 20, 1989.
- 4. Associated Press News Release, "Experts Arrive To Study Tanks," Apr. 5, 1990.
- Associated Press News Release, "International Waste," Feb. 22, 1990.
- Associated Press News Release, "Nuclear Waste," Nov. 19, 1989.
- Blumenthal, L., "Glenn Calls for Review of Possible Tank Explosions," Oct. 18, 1989.
- Burns, R., "Flaws in Radiation Protection Cited at Weapons Plants," Associated Press News Release, Dec. 13, 1989.
- Cochran, W.M. et al., Nuclear Weapons Databook: Volume III, U.S. Nuclear Warhead Facility Profiles (Cambridge, MA: Ballinger Publishing Co., 1987), p. 24.
- Cochran, W.M. et al., Nuclear Weapons Databook: Volume III, U.S. Nuclear Warhead Facility Profiles (Cambridge, MA: Ballinger Publishing Co., 1987), p. 26.
- 11. Connor, T, "Hot Water: Groundwater Contamination at the Hanford Reservation,' Hanford Education Action League, undated.
- Cook, B.J. et al., "Organizing and Managing Radioactive Waste Disposal as an Experiment," *Journal of Policy Analysis and Management, vol. 9, No. 3, p.* 350, 1990.
- Coyle, D. et al., *Deadly Defense: Military Radioactive Landfills (New* York NY: Radioactive Waste Campaign, 1988), p. 100.
- Coyle, D. et al., *Deadly Defense: Military Radioactive Landfills (New* York NY: Radioactive Waste Campaign, 1988), p. 98.
- 15. Dickson, D., "Kyshtym: Almost as Bad as Chernobyl," New *Scientist*, December 1989, p. 3.
- 16. First Circuit Court, Natural Resources Defense Council v. United States Environmental Protection

Agency, Environmental Law Reporter Litigation, vol. 18, 1988, pp. 20088-20106.

- 17. Geranios, N.K., "Cost of Ending Discharges Rises," Associated Press News Release, Nov. 15, 1989.
- Geranios, N. K., "Safety Board Says Little Risk to Public," Associated Press News Release, Apr. 12, 1990.
- Geranios, N. K., "Study Says Hydrogen Could Explode in Nuke Waste Tanks," Associated Press News Release, Mar. 24, 1990.
- Holcomb, W.F., and Gruhlke, J.M., "EPA's Proposed Environmental Standards for Low-Level Radioactive Waste Disposal and Criteria for Below Regulatory Concern," paper presented at Residual Radioactivity and Recycling Criteria Workshop, St. Michaels, MD, Sept. 27-28, 1989.
- International Technology Corp., 'Radioactive Mixed Waste: Sampling and Analysis," Addendum to EPA Guideline SW-846, Test Methods for Evaluating Solid Waste, Rev. 1.2, Oct. 9, 1989.
- Keller, J. F., "Regulatory Requirements Important to Hanford Single-Shell Tank Waste Management Decisions" Report No. PNL-6821 (Richland, WA: Pacific Northwest Laboratory, June 1989), p. iv.
- Kocher, D. C., "Review of Radiation Protection and Environmental Radiation Standards for the Public," *Nuclear Safety*, vol. 29, No. 4, October-December 1988, p. 465.
- 24. Kocher, D. C., and Croff, A. G., 'A Proposed Classification System for High-Level and Other Radioactive Wastes," Report ORNL/TM-10289, June 1987.
- Lippman, T. W., "Energy Department to Assess A-Weapons Plant," *Washington Post*, Jan. 13,1990, p. AlO.
- Makhijani, A., and Blackwelder, B., *Deadly Crop in* the Tank Farm (Washington, DC: Environmental Policy Institute, July 1986), pp. 1-7.
- Makhijani, A., Alvarez, R., and Blackwelder, B., *Evading the Deadly Issues: Corporate Mismanagement of America's Nuclear Weapons Production* (Washington, DC: Environmental Policy Institute, September 1987), pp. 17-18.
- National Academy of Sciences, A Review of the Swedish KBS-3 Plan for Final Storage of Spent Nuclear Fuel (Washington, DC: National Academy Press, 1984), p. 3,
- National Research Council, Committee on Biological Effects of Ionizing Radiations, *Health Effects of Exposure to Low Levels of Ionizing Radiation: BEIR-V* (Washington, DC: National Academy Press, 1990).
- National Research Council, *Rethinking High-Level Radioactive Waste Disposal* (Washington, DC: National Academy Press, 1990), p. 26.

114U.S. Department of Energy, "Nuclear Weapons Complex Reconfiguration Study," Report DOE/DP-0083, January 1991.

- 31. National Research Council, *The Nuclear Weapons Complex: Management for Health, Safety and the Environment* (Washington, DC: National Academy Press, 1989).
- 32. Nuclear News, March 1990, p. 19.
- 33. *Nuclear News, "The* Senate Favors EPA Authority on Airborne Radionuclides, ' April 1990, p. 19.
- 34. Radioactive Exchange, "Nuclear Waste Technical Review Board Report to Congress," vol. 9, Nos. 5 and 6, Mar. 31, 1990, pp. 16-17.
- 35. *Report on Defense Plant Wastes*, "INEL Puts Chemical Reprocessing Plant on 'Standby' to Make RCRA Changes,' Nov. 10, 1989, pp. 204-205.
- 36. *Report on Defense Plant Wastes*, "Radiation Threat Three Times Previous Assumptions," July 6, 1990, p. 38.
- Roberts, L., "Radiation Accident Grips Goiania," *Science*, vol. 238, *Nov. 20, 1987*, pp. 1028-1031.
- Saleska, S., "Low-LevelRadioactive Waste: Gamma Rays in the Garbage," *Bulletin of Atomic Scientists*, vol. 46, No. 3, April 1990, pp. 18-25.
- 39. Seabrook, C., "Radioactive Cleanup Delay May Be Costly," *Atlanta Journal and Constitution, Dec. 29*, 1989.
- Steele, K.D., "Hanford: America's Nuclear Graveyard," *Bulletin of Atomic Scientists*, October 1989, p. 18.
- 41. Thomas, J., "A Summary of Radiation Releases From Hanford," Hanford Education Action League, May 18, 1989.
- U.S. Congress, General Accounting Office, 'Nuclear Waste: DOE Management of Single-Shell Tanks at Hanford, Washington," Report GAO/RCED-89-157, July 1989, pp. 2-3.
- U.S. Congress, General Accounting Office, "Nuclear Waste: DOE Management of Single-Shell Tanks at Hanford, Washington," Report GAO/RCED-89-157, July 1989, p. 5.
- U.S. Congress, General Accounting Office, 'Nuclear Waste: DOE Management of Single-Shell Tanks at Hanford, Washington," Report GAO/RCED-89-157, July 1989, pp. 6,9.
- U.S. Congress, General Accounting Office, "Nuclear Waste: DOE's Program to Prepare High-Level Radioactive Waste for Disposal,' Report GAO/RCED-90-46FS, November 1989, p. 3.
- 46. U.S. Congress, House Committee on Energy and Commerce, Subcommittee on Energy Conservation and Power, Achieving Performance Objectives for the Engineered Barrier System, 1984.
- U.S. Congress, Office of Technology Assessment, "An Evaluation of Options for Managing Greater-Than-Class C Low-Level Radioactive Waste," background paper, October 1988.
- 48. U.S. Department of Energy, "Applied Research, Development, Demonstration, Testing and Evaluation Plan," Draft, November 1989, pp. 146-147.

- 49. U.S. Department of Energy, "Applied Research, Development, Demonstration, Testing and Evaluation Plan," Draft, November 1989, pp. 142-143.
- U.S. Department of Energy, "Applied Research, Development, Demonstration, Testing and Evaluation Plan," Predecisional Draft, October 1989, pp. 144-145.
- 51. U.S. Department of Energy, "Compliance Assessment of the Savannah River Site, ' Draft, March 1990, vol. 1, p. Es-1.
- U.S. Department of Energy, "Environmental Restoration and Waste Management: Five-Year Plan," DOE S-0070, 1989. p. 154.
- U.S. Department of Energy, "Environmental Restoration and Waste Management: Five-Year Plan," DOE S-0070, 1989. p. 166.
- U.S. Department of Energy, "Environmental Restoration and Waste Management: Five-Year Plan," DOE S-0070, 1989. p. 167.
- U.S. Department of 'Energy, "Environmental Restoration and Waste Management: Five-Year Plan," DOE S-0070, 1989. p. 372.
- U.S. Department of Energy, "Environmental Restoration and Waste Management: Five-Year Plan, Fiscal Years 1992-1996," June 1990, p. 144.
- U.S. Department of Energy, "Environmental Restoration and Waste Management: Five-Year Plan, Fiscal Years 1992-1996," June 1990, p. 16.
- U.S. Department of Energy, "Environmental Restoration and Waste Management: Five-Year Plan, Fiscal Years 1992-19%," June 1990, p. 519.
- U.S. Department of Energy, "Final Environmental Impact Statement: Disposal of Hanford Defense High-Level, Transuranic and Tank Wastes," December 1987, pp. 3.35-3.37.
- U.S. Department of Energy, "Final; Waste Reduction Steering Committee; Charter," DOE document, undated, p. 42.
- 61. U.S. Department of Energy, "Integrated Data Base for 1989," DOE/RW-0006, November 1989, p. 62.
- 62. U.S. Department of Energy, "Integrated Data Base for 1989," DOE/RW-0006, November 1989, pp. 43-44.
- 63. U.S. Department of Energy, "Radioactive Waste Management,' Order DOE 5820.2A, Draft, June 21, 1988, attachment 2, p. 18.
- U.S. Department of Energy, Savannah River Operations Office, "Savannah River Waste Management Operations Program Plan-FY 1989," DOE Report SR/WM-89-1, December 1988, pp. 71-73.
- U.S. Department of Energy, Savannah River Operations Office, "Savannah River Waste Management Operations Program Plan--FY 1989," DOE Report SR/WM-89-1, December 1988, p. 99.
- 66. U.S. Department of Energy, Savannah River Operations Office, "Savannah River Waste Management

Operations Program Plan--FY 1989," DOE Report 71, Washington State Department of Ecology, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, and U.S. Depart-

- 67. U.S. Department of Energy, Savannah River Operations Office, "Savannah River Waste Management Operations program Plan--FY 1989," DOE Report 72 SR/WM-89-1, December 1988, p. 105.
- 68. U.S. Department of Energy, Savannah River Operations Office, "Savannah River Waste Management 74 Operations Program Plan-FY 1989," DOE Report "SR/WM-89-1, December 1988, p. 108.
- U.S. Department of Energy, Savannah River Operations Office, "Savannah River Waste Management 75" Operations Program Plan—FY 1989," DOE Report SR/WM-89-1, December 1988, pp. 99-113.
- **70.** Wald, M., "Costly Task of a Nuclear Recycling Plant Cleanup," New *York Times*, Oct. 30, 1989.

- Washington State Department of Ecology, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, and U.S. Department of Energy, "Hanford Federal Facility Agreement and Consent Order," May 1989, pp. 2-5.
- Weapons Complex Monitor, Dec. 12, 1989, p. 6.
- 73. Westinghouse Idaho Nuclear Co., "Calcining at ICPP: A 25-Year Success Story," brochure, undated.
 - Wicks, G., and Bickford, D., "Doing Something About High-Level Waste," *Technology Review*, November-December 1989, p. 54.
 - Wiley, J. K., "Attention 'Turns to Cleanup at Hanford,' Associated Press News Release, Dec. 12, 1989.